Bassenthwaite Parish Council
Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Bassenthwaite Parish Council 

held in the Bassenthwaite Parish Room on Thursday 3rd May 2018
 following the Annual Parish meeting.
Bass min 133AGM The meeting started at 7.10pm.                    
Councillors Present: John Stephens, Robert James, Helen Reb, Norman Harrop, Sarah Langcake, Ken Armstrong & Edward Trafford.  
Also Present: Elizabeth Clark (Clerk).
  1) To Elect a Chairman of the Council 
      Cllr Harrop proposed and Cllr James seconded that Cllr Stephens be elected as Chair for the 2018/2019 council year.
  2) To receive the Chairman’s declaration of acceptance of office 
      Cllr Stephens signed the Chairman’s declaration of acceptance of office.
  3) To appoint a Vice-Chairman of the Council 
      Cllr Harrop was appointed as Vice-Chair for the 2018/2019 council year. 
  4) Apologies – received & accepted from Cllrs Mattinson & McMillan.
  5) Minutes Resolved - that the Chairman sign as a correct record minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 5th April 2018. 
  6) Chairman’s Announcements  
a) The Local Plan Review consultation begins on 8 May & there will be a series of `drop-in’ events throughout the National Park and, as usual, the documents will be available to view at various deposit locations.  Further information to follow.
b)  On Friday the 11th of May from 12.30pm -4.00pm at Ambleside there is an information and discussion event with lunch. There will be an opportunity to:  Explore and discuss the opportunities and challenges the World Heritage Inscription presents for Lake District residents, meet members of the Lake District National Park Partnership who secured World Heritage Inscription, look at the detail of the inscription report and see how communities can affect the progress of this. This is a FREE event; however places are limited so booking is essential. 

c) The footway lighting budget has been reduced by £12500 for 2018/2019.This equates to more than a 20% reduction in budget available for repairs. Based on the previous year’s expenditure this reduced repairs budget could be used by October/November 2018 leaving a very real risk of not being able to repair lights over winter 2018/2019 unless further funding is made available. Allerdale has had significant reductions in its funding from Central Government & has therefore had to make decisions which do impact upon services. The council is not at this point expecting any significant changes within the next 2-3 years, and is therefore not expecting parishes to assume all costs within their next budget.  There is a separate budget to deal with the issue of lights being removed when ENW replace their poles.
  7) Public Participation – no members of the public present.
  8) Requests for dispensations - no requests for dispensations received.
  9) Declaration of Interests - no declarations of interest received.
10) Cumbria Constabulary - An emailed report from PCSO Smith advised that the next 10 weekly parish council engagement meeting will be held at Cockermouth Station on Friday the 15th of June 2018 at 7pm.  There were no reportable incidents of note for the area since the last meeting.  On Wednesday 2nd May 2018, PCSO 5356 will be attending Bassenthwaite School with PC 2232 and his working police dogs to assist the school with their topic of “Working Animals”.  PCSO 5356 and 5376 will be paying a visit to Scarness over the May Bank Holiday Weekend to attend the Eden and District Scout Camp. Patrols are being regularly carried out along the A591 to assist with site security and prevent theft of plant.
11) To appoint Committees and Sub-Committees - the Committees are as follows: -
      Green Committee - Cllr James, Cllr Mattinson & Cllr Reb. 
      Parish Room Committee – Cllr McMillan & Cllr Reb 
      Quarry & Footpath Committee – Cllr James, Cllr Armstrong & Cllr Langcake.
12) To appoint representatives to outside bodies 
      CCC Highways – Cllr James.
13) Standing Orders & Financial Regulations 
      The Standing Orders & Financial Regulations were reviewed and updated to incorporate the requirements of the new legislation as directed by NALC (transparency requirements, permitting of electronic service of summons & agendas on councillors & changes to data protection legislation).
14) Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2018 
       a)  The Chairman & Responsible Financial Officer were authorised to sign the certificate of Exemption & the Internal Audit Report was noted.  
        b)  The Chairman & the Responsible Financial Officer were authorised to sign the Annual Governance Statement 2017/18.

        c)  The Chairman and the Responsible Financial Officer were authorised to sign the Accounting Statements 2017/18 of the Annual Return. 

       d)  The Chairman and Responsible Financial Officer were authorised to sign the accounts book for the year ending 31st March 2018. 
15) Payment of Accounts 
      The council approved the following payments: -
      CALC (Annual Subscription)




           £165.00 


      Cllr Stephens (Website Hosting – 23/04/19)
                                  £  73.22
      Mrs E Bell (Internal Auditor)




           £  25.00 


      ISS (Grounds Maintenance April)



           £182.86
      P Sibson (Lime Tree Maintenance)



           £576.00

      Water Plus (Water Trough)




           £128.10       
 

      Zurich Insurance (01/06/18 – 31/05/19)   


         £1002.68
      Keswick & District Community First Responders (Donation)               £  60.00

     The following receipts received were noted;

      a) Electricity North West (Wayleaves)


                      £   36.02

b) Allerdale Borough Council (1st Precept Instalment)

          £3675.00

c) Allerdale Borough Council (CTRS Grant) 


          £    14.67

d) R Beaty (Allotment Rent)   



                      £    24.00
16) Financial Report 
      The financial statement to show a balance of £20,333.11 as at 30.04.18 on the three PC accounts – Approved.         
17) Planning
        a)  App Ref No:  7/2018/2071 – Extension & internal alterations – Green Hill, Bassenthwaite – No Objection.
         b) App Ref No: 7/2017/2348 & 7/2017/2349 – Change of use and refurbishment of existing traditional barn to 1 no. holiday let unit (Use classification C3) – Side barn adjacent to Dower House, Bassenthwaite – Granted By LDNPA 9th March 2018.

         c)  App Ref No: 7/2017/2340 – Removal of 2 no holiday caravans and erection of clubhouse and boat/water sports storage building – Bassenthwaite Lakeside Lodges. – This was considered by the Development Control Committee on the 2nd May 2018 & was approved with conditions.
18) Reports 
      No reports received.
19) Highways 
      Peter Sibson & his team were thanked for pruning the Lime trees on the Avenue and thanks were given to the volunteers; Cllr James, Cllr Reb & Andy Nicholls for all their hardwork throughout the day.  There has been more ditching work carried out on the Scarness road and the broken pipe on the Village Green has been removed, replaced and concreted over to keep the roots out.  The refurbishment of the parish benches was discussed, item to be added to June agenda.  An email from highways advised that a request for the potholes on Winding Gate to be temporary filled in should be getting done when the teams get round to it, the road has also been put on a patching list so it will be permanently repaired when patching work starts up.   
20) Cast Iron Fingerpost at the Chapel 
The fingerpost at the chapel has now been completed & positive feedback has been received in respect of this.  Mr Fell was thanked for allowing Mr Moore to use his field for access, with his trailer & scaffold and also park in his farm.  Mr Moore emailed the council the following information; the CHAPEL roundel is orientated so traffic from CARLISLE and KESWICK read it, as would normally be the case for roundels around the county, unless specified by the parish. Traffic from SCARNESS and BASSENTHWAITE should be knowledgeable of CHAPEL. However If you want it oriented differently please let me know. The CARLISLE/BOTHEL finger (very heavy) had a blank face on the rear so I have stencil painted the details for the benefit of traffic leaving SCARNESS.

21) Hearse House
      It was hoped that the sale of Hearse House was going to finalise.
22) General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR)
      The new regulations were considered and it was agreed that they would only affect the parish council marginally. 

23) Items for next Agenda 
      New items to be with the clerk by Wednesday 30th of May 2018.
24) Date of Next Meeting 
      It was noted that the next meeting would be Thursday 7th June 2018.
      The meeting closed at 8.00pm.

